Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, July 11, 2011
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302
Present:
Michael Carr, Tom Bodden, Mark Storti, Cindy Gotobed
Excused:
Jim Gibney, Steve Marsh, Joe Tassone
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Kevin Corcoran, Economic Development and Planning Department, Dana Gilgore, Engineering, Margaret Huff, Town Attorney, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  Approval of the agenda
Motion:   T. Bodden   Seconded:  M. Storti
Vote: 
Ayes: 4
Noes: 0
Absent: 3        

            MOTION CARRIED
     Approval of the minutes of the June 13, 2011 meeting as read
Motion:  T. Bodden   Seconded:  M. Storti
Vote: 
Ayes: 4

Noes: 0
Absent: 3        

MOTION CARRIED

2.  RD Management, LLC
Site Plan Review - revisit  

 202/204 Saratoga Road                                                               certain conditions of site plan


approval 

The landowner/applicant is requesting that certain conditions of approval of the Target site plan application, which was approved on May 9, 2011, be revisited and revised.

As a voting quorum was not present (M. Storti abstains), this item will be continued at the August Planning and Zoning Commission meeting.
3.  Anthony Ruggerio for T. J.’s Flightline Pub

 
Site Plan Review (Preliminary) 

20 Saratoga Road


The applicant is requesting to construct a 15’ by 29’ addition to the front of the existing bar/restaurant.  Chad LeComb, Capital Architecture, addressed the Commission.  He said two handicap parking spaces in front of the building will be moved to the rear of the building.  The front will now be landscaping 
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only.  It will be enclosed, without porches.  A variance will be requested for the front setback, and it was noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals did agree to re-hearing this application this month.  There will be no change in the ingress and egress.

M. Carr asked if the existing septic system could accommodate the expansion.  C. LeComb said the owner of the business is discussing connecting to the public sewer system.
When asked about the elevation, C. LeComb provided a rendering showing a stone base and a metal roof on the building.

Mr. LeComb also stated that the parking already meets or exceeds what is required.  He also said some demolition would take place, specifically, the removal of the existing front.  This would be done between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.

When asked about the grease trap, Mr. LeComb said it would have to be reconfigured.  It is a contained, precast system which is pumped regularly.
MOTION

In the matter of the site plan application by Anthony Ruggerio for an addition to T. J.’s Flightline Pub located at 20 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a SEQR negative declaration.

Motion:  T. Bodden   Seconded:  M. Storti
Vote: 
Ayes: 4

Noes: 0
Absent: 3        

MOTION CARRIED

MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by Anthony Ruggerio for an addition to T. J.’s Flightline Pub, located at 20 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  


Conditions of preliminary approval are as follows:

1. Requested variance(es) by applicant are granted by Zoning Board of Appeals.
2. The Planning and Zoning Commission strongly recommends the connection to public sewers within 12 (twelve) months.
The Commission hereby schedules a public hearing for August 8, 2011 to consider the final site plan review application for this particular project.  However, in order for the Commission to schedule a public hearing for August 8th, nine (9) copies of the revised 
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site plan (if required) must be submitted to the Town of Glenville Planning Department no later than 14 calendar days prior to the public hearing date.

Motion:  T. Bodden   Seconded:  M. Storti
Vote: 
Ayes: 4

Noes: 0
Absent: 3        

MOTION CARRIED

4.  Patricia Brennan 

 




Minor (4-lot) Subdivision  

 Mohawk Avenue and Cramer Avenue                                      Preliminary review of


proposed re-subdivision 

This proposal involves the re-subdivision of four existing parcels to create a total of eight lots.  Each lot would contain a single-family home, with four pairs of homes sharing common walls and zero-lot lines.  The lots are located on the southwest corner of Route 5 (Mohawk Avenue) and Cramer Avenue, with all lots having frontage on Route 5.

Gilbert VanGuilder represented the applicants.  He explained the lots are in the same configuration as approved in 2008 when the four lots were created.  The owner of the lots has been trying to market the lots as single-family sites but has been unsuccessful.  The cost of infrastructure – tapping in the existing water main, extending the water line, connecting to public sewers – is prohibitive in this economy.  He now proposes eight ‘twin homes’ for the site.
G. VanGuilder said the previous proposal included grinder pumps to be utilized, but this plan is to connect to the gravity sewer located on the northerly side of the parcels.
Mr. VanGuilder has submitted applications for a total of twenty-one variances, eight of which are for ‘zero’ lot lines.  These are separate, but similar variances.
When asked, G. VanGuilder said the builder finds that these units are usually owner occupied as opposed to rental units.

Lansing Engineering is preparing the stormwater management plan.  G. VanGuilder explained the property’s natural slope is to the south, where water would be directed separately to basins via swales, and interconnect at the easterly end of the parcel.  From there, water would go to the existing storm sewer located at Glen Avenue and Cramer Drive.  There is an overflow system capable of handling a 100-year storm event.
When asked, Mr. Brennan stated his experience shows pricing in the $190,000 to $225,000 range is probable.

T. Bodden voiced concern about the four double driveways to Route 5.  It was noted that Department of Transportation curb cut permits would be required.  G. VanGuilder stated the site distance is unlimited there, and the speed limit is 40 miles per hour.  The units will be road level so there will not be any steep driveways to contend with while exiting the properties.
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Grading, fill requirements, and building heights were then discussed to avoid a negative visual impact for the existing neighboring homes.  It was also stated that no sidewalks are planned, as there are no sidewalks to connect to at this time.
Attorney Peg Huff asked if deed restrictions were planned for the stormwater management basins, and G. VanGuilder answered yes.  The 30’ strip of land along the back of the properties is for the stormwater basins, which are depressions in the ground, and meant to be mowed and maintained.  Plantings may have to be worked into the plan for a buffer in the rear.
Dana Gilgore, Engineering Department, said he has been in contact with Lansing Engineering, and test holes will be done on the parcels.  It is a well drained area of sand and gravel.  A bio-retention type system may need to be designed.  This would also provide a good buffer.  He suggests the grading be certified by a licensed professional prior to the issuance of a certificate of occupancy, to ensure that runoff will go to the stormwater basins.  
D. Gilgore said ultimately, Town staff will be charged with annual monitoring inspections of these basins.  

M. Carr asked again if single family homes could possibly be built there, and the applicant stated he cannot sell single family homes in that location.
Discussion followed regarding swale maintenance issues.  G. VanGuilder said he will work with staff for ideas and wording.  P. Huff stated deed restrictions expressly for the maintenance of the basins would be prudent, and give the building inspector power of enforcement.
MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary minor subdivision application by Patricia Brennan, for a four-lot subdivision located at Mohawk Avenue and Cramer Drive, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a SEQR negative declaration.

Additional Comments/Recommendations:

The Commission is concerned about stormwater management, and wants to go on record that this issue needs to be resolved between Town staff and the applicant.

Motion:  T. Bodden   Seconded:  M. Storti
Vote: 
Ayes: 4

Noes: 0
Absent: 3        

MOTION CARRIED
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MOTION
In the matter of the preliminary minor subdivision application by Patricia Brennan, for a four-lot subdivision located at Mohawk Avenue and Cramer Drive, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the preliminary application.  


Conditions of preliminary subdivision approval are as follows:

1. All requested variances must be granted by the Zoning Board of Appeals. 
2. Stormwater must be managed appropriately; the applicant and Town staff will address resolution of this issue.

3. Contingent upon NYS Department of Transportation approval of curb-cuts on Route 5 (Mohawk Avenue).
The Commission hereby schedules a public hearing for August 8, 2011 to consider the final minor subdivision application.  However, in order for the Commission to schedule a public hearing for August 8th, 2011, nine (9) copies of the subdivision map with any required revisions, and/or requested information must be submitted to the Town of Glenville Planning Department no later than 14 calendar days prior to the public hearing. 

Motion:  T. Bodden   Seconded:  C. Gotobed
Vote: 
Ayes: 4

Noes: 0
Absent: 3        

MOTION CARRIED

At this time, the T. J.’s Flightline Pub owner re-entered the courtroom, addressing Chairman Carr.  He wanted to clarify that the addition proposed on the front of his building is 35’ wide, not 29’ as originally submitted.  He also clarified that the rear entrance is not handicapped accessible.  The handicap parking will be in the rear, but access to the building will be from the front.  Chairman Carr thanked him for this information.
Chairman Carr made a motion to adjourn.  T. Bodden seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m. with no further items on the agenda.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, August 8th, 2011.  The agenda meeting will be held Monday, August 1st, 2011.
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
_________________________________________________                                             _____________________________________________
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